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Overview 

The location, design, construction and operation of infrastructure will have profound impacts on 
countries’ resilience to climate change. OECD countries and emerging economies are going to invest 
significant public and private resources into infrastructure, both to upgrade existing systems and 
build new networks.  As an illustration of the scale of the challenge, G7 countries spent EUR 146 
billion on roads alone in 2010, and global investments needs between 2015 and 2030 amount to 
approximately USD 90 trillion (NCE, 2014). These investments will be driven by factors including: the 
ageing of existing infrastructure, changing demographics, as well as policy objectives such as 
greenhouse gas mitigation. By building climate resilience into these investment decisions, there is 
the scope to enhance resilience and avoid the risk of costly retrofitting in future. 

The OECD brought together 40 experts from the public and private sectors to discuss how public 
policy can be used to facilitate climate-resilient infrastructure, based on practical experiences to 
date. The aim was to identify emerging examples of good practice, implementation challenges and 
evidence gaps. The discussion focused on national policies and initiatives in OECD and emerging 
economies. 

 The first session gave an opportunity for owners, operators and investors in infrastructure to 
discuss how they understand and manage their assets and networks’ exposure to climate change. An 
overarching theme for the discussion was how governments could reinforce those efforts, for 
example by providing evidence regarding potential climate impacts and encouraging the disclosure 
of climate risks.  

 In the second session, policy-makers discussed how they are supporting investment in 
climate-resilient infrastructure, both directly through public investment and indirectly through policy 
reforms, regulations and standards. 
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Main themes from the discussion  

Evidence provision 

Participants noted that the quality of meteorological data and the modelling of potential climate 
impacts was no longer a binding constraint on decision making. An example cited was the improved 
quality of catastrophe modelling. It was stated that the use of increasingly sophisticated catastrophe 
risk models has enabled the insurance sector to avoid solvency issues in the last twenty years, 
despite mounting insured losses from natural disasters. 

Approaches to decision-making under uncertainty were a major theme of the discussion.  Several 
infrastructure operators and investors commented that infrastructure planning and management 
would always have to contend with uncertainties affecting key variables, such as the future 
evolution of demand. Climate change represents a further source of uncertainty. In that respect, it is 
important to have approaches that are robust to uncertainty. For example, by using methodologies 
that distinguish between decisions that should be made now based on available data, while others 
can be delayed until further evidence is obtained. Complementing missing information by 
conducting “what if” scenarios can allow informed judgements to be made, even with uncertainty.  

Participants suggested that the priority for governments is to facilitate the switch from providing 
data to helping users build the capacity to interpret climate data. This could include training to assist 
with the use of climate projections, covering topics such as the choice of assumptions.  In addition to 
this quantitative analysis, climate-resilient planning will also require people to understand policy, 
public participation and partnerships, to ensure communities’ risk appetites are reflected in planning 
decisions. 

Climate risk disclosure 

Many participants, including investors, noted the growing demand for climate information and 
better disclosure of climate resilience risks when making investment decisions. This is reflected in 
the establishment of investor-led initiatives regarding climate risk such as the Financial Stability 
Board Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures.  

If climate risk disclosure is to be effective, asset owners, operators and investors need to know 
which risks to focus upon. This could be informed by experience from the insurance sector, which 
already discloses its exposure to severe extreme events in their balance sheet. It was noted that 
sustainability rating mechanisms, such as LEED in the built environment could support disclosure. 
However, few of these have been adopted widely by infrastructure operators, managers and 
investors.  

It was suggested that climate risk information disclosed needs to be comparable and standardised 
throughout sectors and markets. The private sector’s technical expertise puts it in a good place to 
lead on those standardisation initiatives. Some participants suggested that governments can raise 
the profile of climate risk disclosure by making reporting mandatory in some cases, but also by 
supporting a common framework at the international level, and by integrating this information when 
planning climate adaptation at the national level. 



 

 

Interdependencies 

The management of interdependencies is a major barrier to achieving resilience in the infrastructure 
sector. Asset owners and managers trying to identify gaps in resilience tend to focus on the potential 
risks encountered within the physical bounds of their facilities, as this is where their primary legal 
and financial responsibilities lie. However, some of the most important vulnerabilities can lie outside 
of the organisation’s physical boundaries due to interconnections between networks (e.g., between 
electricity and water supply). It was suggested that most infrastructure operators were unaware of 
their level of exposure to these external risks.  

Collaboration across infrastructure sectors, or between infrastructure providers within the same 
sector, is increasingly being used to address these interdependencies. For instance, the United 
States Department of Energy is leading on a Resilience Partnership between electricity distribution 
operators. When redesigning a river system, the Netherlands’ Ministry of Infrastructure and the 
Environment analyse it as an energy corridor, a transport corridor and a water corridor, to 
encourage resilient planning across these various sectors. Initiatives such as these can increase 
awareness of the issue of interdependencies and support the development of coordinated 
responses to these risks. 

Regulation 

Policy-makers can support adaptation by ensuring that the wider policy environment is aligned in 
support of resilience. Several participants highlighted the vital role of planning guidelines, 
infrastructure standards and building codes in building resilience. This is a new area, but examples of 
how it could be achieved can be found in some of the voluntary guidance that has been produced. 
For example, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development aims to use emerging 
guidance from sectoral associations such as PIANC, International Hydropower Association and CIBSE 
to set benchmarks for promoting climate resilience through its infrastructure investments.  

In order to be effective, one participant noted that these standards needed to be aligned at the 
regional and national level, to avoid imposing conflicting requirements onto infrastructure 
developers.  

With climate change, extreme weather events will become more frequent and intense, modifying 
the definition of “normal” weather conditions. This may have implications for the sharing of 
liabilities and investment responsibilities between the public and the private sector in PPPs. Some of 
the issues include: designing contracts to account for the flexibility needed to respond to improved 
climate data; identifying and allocating risks from the outset. Several participants from the insurance 
sector also highlighted the need to redefine ‘force majeure’ in contract provision, a clause used 
when unforeseeable events beyond the concessionaries’ reasonable control call for the government 
to bear the liability.  Some insurers argue that since the expected frequency and severity of most 
severe weather events are increasingly well understood, they should not count purely as an ‘act of 
God’. 

  



 

Financing resilience 

From a social perspective, the expected benefits (e.g. reduced business disruption) of resilience 
measures should outweigh the costs. However, the challenge is to convert these benefits into a 
funding stream.   

It was noted that resilience measures do not necessarily imply additional expenditure. For instance, 
by reorganising the technical maintenance of coastal power plants and avoid shutting any of them 
down during the summer months, the French electricity operator EDF has increased its resilience at  
zero cost.  

For resilience measures requiring capital investments, new financing models are starting to emerge.  
Just as businesses from the City of London participated to the financing of a cross-city high speed 
railway (Crossrail) that would positively impact their activity, it was suggested that improvements in 
resilience could be more broadly financed by the businesses and community that benefit from it. 
Participants cited the lack of quantified evidence regarding these co-benefits to date as a barrier to 
the development of these new financing models. 

Several participants suggested that these co-benefits could materialise through improved service 
continuity or lower insurance premiums for infrastructure service users, and be captured through 
mechanisms such as resilience bonds.  

 

 


